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? ? ? ? ? Parting hath sundered us, belov'd; indeed, I stood in dread Of this, whilst yet our happiness in union was complete..Thief and the Woman,
The, i. 278.? ? ? ? ? And to the birds' descant in the foredawns, From out the boughs it flowered forth and grew,.When the king had read this letter,
he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and bestowed on me great store of presents and entreated me with the utmost honour. Some days after this, I
sought of him leave to depart, but he granted it not to me save after much pressing. So I took leave of him and shipped with divers merchants and
others, intending for my own country and having no desire for travel or traffic. We sailed on, without ceasing, till we had passed many islands; but,
one day, as we fared on over a certain tract of the sea, there came forth upon us a multitude of boats full of men like devils, clad in chain-mail and
armed with swords and daggers and bows and arrows, and surrounded us on every side. They entreated us after the cruellest fashion, smiting and
wounding and slaying those who made head against them, and taking the ship, with the crew and all that were therein, carried us to an island, where
they sold us all for a low price. A rich man bought me and taking me into his house, gave me to eat and drink and clothed me and entreated me
kindly, till my heart was comforted and I was somewhat restored..Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was present before him, he prostrated
himself to him and prayed for him; whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk upbraid me on thine account and blame
me for delaying thy slaughter? Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a talking-stock among them, and indeed
they come in to me and upbraid me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed, this very day I mean to shed thy blood
and rid the folk of thy prate.".Then he re-entered the village and buying the prince a horse, mounted him thereon and they ceased not going, till
they came to the frontier of their own country, where there fell robbers upon them by the way and took all that was with them and pinioned them;
after which they cast them into a pit hard by the road and went away and left them to die there, and indeed they had cast many folk into that pit and
they had died..The old man kissed his hand and went away; whereupon quoth Er Reshid to him, 'O Ishac, who is yonder man and what is his
occasion?' 'O my lord,' answered the other, 'this is a man called Said the Slave-dealer, and he it is who buyeth us slave-girls and mamelukes. (169)
He avoucheth that with him is a fair [slave-girl, a] lutanist, whom he hath withheld from sale, for that he could not fairly sell her till he had shown
her to me.' 'Let us go to him,' said the Khalif,'so we may look on her, by way of diversion, and see what is in the slave-dealer's barrack of
slave-girls.' And Ishac answered, 'Commandment belongeth to God and to the Commander of the Faithful.' Then he went on before them and they
followed in his track till they came to the slave-dealer's barrack and found it high of building and spacious of continence, with sleeping-cells and
chambers therein, after the number of the slave-girls, and folk sitting upon the benches..Then she returned home, troubled and careful; and when
her husband saw her on this wise, he questioned her of her case and she said to him, 'Verily, my breast is straitened by reason of thee and of the
simpleness of thine intent. Straitness liketh me not and thou in thy [present] craft gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek out a craft other than this or
pay me my due (17) and let me go my way.' Her husband chid her for this and admonished her; (18) but she would not be turned from her intent
and said to him, 'Go forth and watch yonder physician how he doth and leam from him what he saith.' Quoth he, 'Let not thy heart be troubled: I
will go every day to the physician's assembly.'.When Shefikeh saw that which betided him, she came forward and said to him, "O bountiful lord,
indeed my mistress returneth not the mantle and the necklace despitefully; but she is about to depart the world and thou hast the best right to them."
"And what is the cause of this?" asked he. Quoth Shefikeh, "Thou knowest. By Allah, never among the Arabs nor the barbarians nor among the
sons of the kings saw I a harder of heart than thou! Is it a light matter to thee that thou troublest Mariyeh's life and causest her mourn for herself
and depart the world on account of (110) thy youth? Indeed, thou wast the cause of her acquaintance with thee and now she departeth the world on
thine account, she whose like God the Most High hath not created among the daughters of the kings.".? ? ? ? ? A sun of beauty she appears to all
who look on her, Glorious in arch and amorous grace, with coyness beautified;.Quintessence of Things, The King who knew the, i. 230..? ? ? ? ? p.
The Man who saw the Night of Power dccccxciii.? ? ? ? ? But rigour still hath waxed on me and changed my case And love hath left me bound,
afflicted, weeping-eyed..? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story cix.El Abbas looked at them and saw the ensigns displayed and the standards
loosed and heard the drums beating; so he bade his servant saddle him a charger and look to the girths and bring him his harness of war. Quoth
Aamir, "And indeed I saw El Abbas his eyes flash and the hair of his hands stood on end, for that indeed horsemanship (69) abode [rooted in his
heart]."So he mounted his charger, whilst Aamir also bestrode a war-horse, and they went forth with the troops and fared on two days. On the third
day, after the hour of the mid-afternoon prayer, they came in sight of the enemy and the two armies met and the ranks joined battle. The strife raged
amain and sore was the smiting, whilst the dust rose in clouds and hung vaulted [over them], so that all eyes were blinded; and they ceased not
from the battle till the night overtook them, when the two hosts drew off from the mellay and passed the night, perplexed concerning themselves
[and the issue of their affair]..? ? ? ? ? g. The Crows and the Hawk dcxiii.Therewithal the cook equipped his brother and freighting him a ship,
embarked therein merchandise. Then he committed Selim unto him and they set out and departed with the ship. God decreed them safety, so that
they arrived [in due course] at the first city [of the land of Hind], the which is known as El Mensoureh, and cast anchor there. Now the king of that
city had died, leaving a daughter and a widow, who was the quickest-witted of women and gave out that the girl was a boy, so that the kingship
might be stablished unto them. The troops and the amirs doubted not but that the case was as she avouched and that the princess was a male child;
so they obeyed her and the queen mother took order for the matter and used to dress the girl in man's apparel and seat her on the throne of the
isidori-hispalensis-de-natura-rerum-liber.pdf
Page 1/8

Isidori Hispalensis De Natura Rerum Liber

kingship, so that the folk might see her. Accordingly, the grandees of the kingdom and the chief officers of the realm used to go in to her and salute
her and do her service and go away, nothing doubting but she was a boy..Peace on you, people of my troth! With peace I do you greet, ii. 224..Then
he went away, whilst the fire was loosed in the heart of the druggist and he shut his shop and betaking himself to his house, knocked at the door.
Quoth the singer, 'Let me get into the chest, for he saw me not yesterday.' 'Nay,' answered she, 'wrap thyself up in the rug.' So he wrapped himself
up in the rug and stood in a corner of the room, whilst the druggist entered and went straight to the chest, but found it empty. Then he went round
about the house and searched it from top to bottom, but found nothing and no one and abode between belief and disbelief, and said in himself,
'Belike, I suspect my wife of that which is not in her.' So he was certified of her innocence and returned to his shop, whereupon out came the singer
and they abode on their former case, as of wont, till eventide, when she gave him one of her husband's shirts and he took it and going away, passed
the night in his lodging..? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman dccccxviii.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor ccliii.22. El Hejjaj and
the three Young Mem ccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story xxxi.Then said he to Arwa, "What wilt thou that I do with them?" And she
answered, saying, "Accomplish on them the ordinance of God the Most High; (119) the slayer shall be slain and the transgressor transgressed
against, even as he transgressed against us; yea, and the well-doer, good shall be done unto him, even as he did unto us." So she gave [her officers]
commandment concerning Dadbin and they smote him on the head with a mace and slew him, and she said, "This is for the slaughter of my father."
Then she bade set the vizier on a beast [and carry him] to the desert whither he had caused carry her [and leave him there without victual or water];
and she said to him, "An thou be guilty, thou shalt abide [the punishment of] thy guilt and perish of hunger and thirst in the desert; but, if there be
no guilt in thee, thou shalt be delivered, even as I was delivered.".? ? ? ? ? z. The King who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth and God restored
them to him dccccxix.Fifteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 190..? ? ? ? ? j. King Suleiman Shah and his Sons cccclxxv.? ? ? ? ? And left me all forlorn,
to pine for languishment,.Then they drew up the contract of marriage and the merchant said, "I desire to go in to her this night." So they carried her
to him in procession that very night, and he prayed the prayer of eventide and entered the privy chamber prepared for him; but, when he lifted the
veil from the face of the bride and looked, he saw a foul face and a blameworthy aspect; yea, he beheld somewhat the like whereof may God not
show thee! loathly, dispensing from description, inasmuch as there were reckoned in her all legal defects. (259) So he repented, whenas repentance
availed him not, and knew that the girl had cheated him. However, he lay with the bride, against his will, and abode that night sore troubled in
mind, as he were in the prison of Ed Dilem. (260) Hardly had the day dawned when he arose from her and betaking himself to one of the baths,
dozed there awhile, after which he made the ablution of defilement (261) and washed his clothes. Then he went out to the coffee-house and drank a
cup of coffee; after which he returned to his shop and opening the door, sat down, with discomfiture and chagrin written on his face..So saying, she
rose [and going] to a chest, took out therefrom six bags full of gold and said to me, "This is what I took from Amin el Hukm's house. So, if thou
wilt, restore it; else the whole is lawfully thine; and if thou desire other than this, [thou shalt have it;] for I have wealth in plenty and I had no
design in this but to marry thee." Then she arose and opening [other] chests, brought out therefrom wealth galore and I said to her, "O my sister, I
have no desire for all this, nor do I covet aught but to be quit of that wherein I am." Quoth she, "I came not forth of the [Cadi's] house without
[making provision for] thine acquittance.".May the place of my session ne'er lack thee! Oh, why, iii. 118.As for Belehwan, when he fled and
fortified himself, his power waxed amain and there remained for him but to make war upon his father, who had cast his affection upon the child and
used to rear him on his knees and supplicate God the Most High that he might live, so he might commit the commandment to him. When he came
to five years of age, the king mounted him on horseback and the people of the city rejoiced in him and invoked on him length of life, so he might
take his father's leavings (130) and [heal] the heart of his grandfather..? ? ? ? ? All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, Save Tuhfeh's,
daughter of Merjan, for that, in very deed,.? ? ? ? ? Lo, since the day I left you, O my masters, Life is not sweet, no aye my heart is light..I went
forth one day, purposing to make a journey, and fell in with a man whose wont it was to stop the way. When he came up with me, he offered to slay
me and I said to him, "I have nothing with me whereby thou mayst profit." Quoth he, "My profit shall be the taking of thy life." "What is the cause
of this?" asked I. "Hath there been feud between us aforetime?" And he answered, "No; but needs must I slay thee." Therewithal I fled from him to
the river-side; but he overtook me and casting me to the ground, sat down on my breast. So I sought help of the Sheikh El Hejjaj (156) and said to
him, "Protect me from this oppressor!" And indeed he had drawn a knife, wherewith to cut my throat, when, behold, there came a great crocodile
forth of the river and snatching him up from off my breast, plunged with him into the water, with the knife still in his hand; whilst I abode extolling
the perfection of God the Most High and rendering thanks for my preservation to Him who had delivered me from the hand of that oppressor.'.Ishac
entered, he and his company, and seating themselves in the place of honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls and mamelukes and
watching how they were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the slave-dealer, 'Let
none sit with us except him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there remained none but
Er Reshid and his company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170) furnished with
Greek brocade, and it was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky. When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute and smote
upon it, after she had touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following verses:.99. The Three
Unfortunate Lovers ccccix.96. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind ccccv.? ? ? ? ? If with her cheek and lustre thou thyself adorn, (120) thou'lt find
But chrysolites and gold, with nought of baser metal blent..? ? ? ? ? 'Twas not of wine that I had drunk; her mouth's sweet honeyed dews It was
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intoxicated me with bliss and ravishment..17. The Merchant of Oman cccliv.Now the four women who thus accosted Tuhfeh were the princess
Kemeriyeh, daughter of King Es Shisban, and her sisters; and Kemeriyeh loved Tuhfeh with an exceeding love. So, when she came up to her, she
fell to kissing and embracing her, and Iblis said, 'Fair befall you! Take me between you.' At this Tuhfeh laughed and Kemeriyeh said, 'O my sister,
I love thee and doubtless hearts have their evidences, (197) for, since I saw thee, I have loved thee.' 'By Allah,' replied Tuhfeh, 'hearts have deeps,
(198) and thou, by Allah, art dear to me and I am thy handmaid.' Kemeriyeh thanked her for this and said to her, 'These are the wives of the kings
of the Jinn: salute them. This is Queen Jemreh, (199) that is Queen Wekhimeh and this other is Queen Sherareh, and they come not but for thee.' So
Tuhfeh rose to her feet and kissed their hands, and the three queens kissed her and welcomed her and entreated her with the utmost honour..Now
the dancing of Iblis pleased Queen Es Shuhba and she said to him, 'By Allah, this is a goodly dancing!' He thanked her for this and said to Tuhfeh,
'O Tuhfeh, there is not on the face of the earth a skilfuller than Ishac en Nedim; but thou art more skilful than he. Indeed, I have been present with
him many a time and have shown him passages (234) on the lute, and there have betided me such and such things with him. (235) Indeed, the story
of my dealings with him is a long one and this is no time to repeat it; but now I would fain show thee a passage on the lute, whereby thou shall be
exalted over all the folk.' Quoth she to him, 'Do what seemeth good to thee.' So he took the lute and played thereon on wondrous wise, with rare
divisions and extraordinary modulations, and showed her a passage she knew not; and this was liefer to her than all that she had gotten. Then she
took the lute from him and playing thereon, [sang and] presently returned to the passage that he had shown her; and he said, 'By Allah, thou singest
better than I!' As for Tuhfeh, it was made manifest to her that her former usance (236) was all of it wrong and that what she had learnt from the
Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis was the origin and foundation [of all perfection] in the art. So she rejoiced in that which she had gotten of [new skill in]
touching the lute far more than in all that had fallen to her lot of wealth and raiment and kissed the Sheikh's hand..? ? ? ? ? Were I cut off, beloved,
from hope of thy return, Slumber, indeed, for ever my wakeful lids would flee..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclv.? ? ? ? ? n.
The Man whose Caution was the Cause of his Death dcccciii.Now the king had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that pit of old time, and he
had died [there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the king's officers used to
talk of this and of the tyranny of the king, and the report spread abroad that the king was a tyrant, wherefore they fell upon him one day and slew
him. Then they sought the well and brought out Abou Sabir therefrom, deeming him the king's brother, for that he was the nearest of folk to him [in
favour] and the likest, and he had been long in the prison. So they doubted not but that he was the prince in question and said to him, 'Reign thou in
thy brother's room, for we have slain him and thou art king in his stead.' But Abou Sabir was silent and spoke not a word; and he knew that this was
the issue of his patience. Then he arose and sitting down on the king's throne, donned the royal raiment and discovered justice and equity and the
affairs [of the realm] prospered [in his hand]; wherefore the folk obeyed him and the people inclined to him and many were his troops..4. The Three
Apples lxviii.Tuhfet el Culoub and Er Reshid, ii. 203..When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment.
Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is
rarer and more extraordinary than this..Ishac stared at her and seizing her hand, said to her, 'Know that I am bound by an oath that, when the
singing of a damsel pleaseth me, she shall not make an end of her song but before the Commander of the Faithful. But now tell me, how came it
that thou abodest with the slave-dealer five months and wast not sold to any, and thou of this skill, more by token that the price set on thee was no
great matter?'.Conclusion..He gave not over going and the journey was pleasant to him, till they came to a goodly land, abounding in birds and wild
beasts, whereupon El Abbas started a gazelle and shot it with an arrow. Then he dismounted and cutting its throat, said to his servant, "Alight thou
and skin it and carry it to the water." Aamir answered him [with "Hearkening and obedience"] and going down to the water, kindled a fire and
roasted the gazelle's flesh. Then they ate their fill and drank of the water, after which they mounted again and fared on diligently, and Aamir still
unknowing whither El Abbas was minded to go. So he said to him, "O my lord, I conjure thee by God the Great, wilt thou not tell me whither thou
intendest?" El Abbas looked at him and made answer with the following verses:.Then, when it was night, she brought her to me, after she had
adorned her and perfumed her, and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of thee." When she came to bed with me, I said
in myself, "Verily, this damsel (216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and
betaking myself to my wife, lay with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived by me and accomplishing the time of her
pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit
and her father's comeliness..There was once a man hight Khelbes, who was a lewd fellow, a calamity, notorious for this fashion, and he had a fair
wife, renowned for beauty and loveliness. A man of his townsfolk fell in love with her and she also loved him. Now Khelbes was a crafty fellow
and full of tricks, and there was in his neighbourhood a learned man, to whom the folk used to resort every day and he told them stories and
admonished them [with moral instances]; and Khelbes was wont to be present in his assembly, for the sake of making a show before the folk..When
her mother went out from her, Mariyeh fell to chiding the damsel for that which she had done and said to her, "Verily, death were leifer to me than
this; so look thou discover not my affair to any and I charge thee return not to the like of this fashion." Then she swooned away and lay awhile
without life, and when she came to herself, she saw Shefikeh weeping over her; whereupon she took the necklace from her neck and the mantle
from her body and said to the damsel, "Lay them in a napkin of damask and carry them to El Abbas and acquaint him with that wherein I am for the
persistence of estrangement and the effects of forbiddance." So Shefikeh took them and carried them to El Abbas, whom she found in act to depart,
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for that he was about to take horse for Yemen. She went in to him and gave him the napkin and that which was therein, and when he opened it and
saw what it contained, to wit, the mantle and the necklace, his vexation was excessive and his eyes were distorted, [so that the whites thereof
appeared] and his rage was manifest in them..As fate would have it, the chief of the police was passing through the market; so the people told him
[what was to do] and he made for the door and burst it open. We entered with a rush and found the thieves, as they had overthrown my friend and
cut his throat; for they occupied not themselves with me, but said, 'Whither shall yonder fellow go? Indeed, he is in our grasp.' So the prefect took
them with the hand (129) and questioned them, and they confessed against the woman and against their associates in Cairo. Then he took them and
went forth, after he had locked up the house and sealed it; and I accompanied him till he came without the [first] house. He found the door locked
from within; so he bade break it open and we entered and found another door. This also he caused burst in, enjoining his men to silence till the
doors should be opened, and we entered and found the band occupied with a new victim, whom the woman had just brought in and whose throat
they were about to cut..?THE THIRD OFFICER'S STORY.? ? ? ? ? r. The Pious Woman accused of Lewdness dccccvii.When the night came, the
king sat in his privy chamber and sending after the vizier, sought of him the promised story; and he said, "Know, O august king, that.Now I was
drunken and my clothes were drenched with the blood; and as I passed along the road, I met a thief. When he saw me, he knew me and said to me,
"Harkye, such an one!" "Well?" answered I, and he said, "What is that thou hast with thee?" So I acquainted him with the case and he took the head
from me. Then we went on till we came to the river, where he washed the head and considering it straitly, said, "By Allah, this is my brother, my
father's son. and he used to spunge upon the folk." Then he threw the head into the river. As for me, I was like a dead man [for fear]; but he said to
me, "Fear not neither grieve, for thou art quit of my brother's blood.".?OF CLEMENCY..53. King Kelyaad (231) of Hind and his Vizier Shimas
dcix.? ? ? ? ? A fire in mine entrails burns, than which the fire of the hells denounced For sinners' torment less scathing is: it seeketh me to slay..? ?
? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dccccxx.All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, ii. 218.."O father mine," answered the prince, "I
have heard tell that in the land of Irak is a woman of the daughters of the kings, and her father is called King Ins ben Cais, lord of Baghdad; she is
renowned for beauty and grace and brightness and perfection, and indeed many folk have sought her in marriage of the kings; but her soul
consented not unto any one of them. Wherefore I am minded to travel to her, for that my heart cleaveth unto her, and I beseech thee suffer me to go
to her." "O my son," answered his father, "thou knowest that I have none other than thyself of children and thou art the solace of mine eyes and the
fruit of mine entrails; nay, I cannot brook to be parted from thee an instant and I purpose to set thee on the throne of the kingship and marry thee to
one of the daughters of the kings, who shall be fairer than she." El Abbas gave ear to his father's word and dared not gainsay him; so he abode with
him awhile, whilst the fire raged in his entrails..When it was the seventh day, the seventh vizier, whose name was Bihkemal, came in to the king
and prostrating himself to him, said, "O king, what doth thy long-suffering with this youth advantage thee? Indeed the folk talk of thee and of him.
Why, then, dost thou postpone the putting him to death?" The vizier's words aroused the king's anger and he bade bring the youth. So they brought
him before him, shackled, and Azadbekht said to him, "Out on thee! By Allah, after this day there abideth no deliverance for thee from my hand,
for that thou hast outraged mine honour, and there can be no forgiveness for thee.".? ? ? ? ? In glory's raiment clad, by thee the stars of heaven are
shamed And in amaze the full moon stares to see thy goodlihead..So the affair was concluded and we drew up the contract of marriage and I made
the bride-feast; but on the wedding-night I beheld a thing (214) than which never made God the Most High aught more loathly. Methought her
people had contrived this by way of sport; so I laughed and looked for my mistress, whom I had seen [at the lattice], to make her appearance; but
saw her not. When the affair was prolonged and I found none but her, I was like to go mad for vexation and fell to beseeching my Lord and
humbling myself in supplication to Him that He would deliver me from her. When I arose in the morning, there came the chamber-woman and said
to me, "Hast thou occasion for the bath?" "No," answered I; and she said, "Art thou for breakfast?" But I replied, "No;" and on this wise I abode
three days, tasting neither meat nor drink..Then the prince rose to him and embraced him and kissed him and entreated him with honour. Moreover,
he seated him in a chair and bestowed on him a dress of honour; and he turned to his father and said to him, 'This is the king who pardoned me and
this is his ear that I cut off with an arrow; and indeed he deserveth pardon from me, for that he pardoned me.' Then said he to Bihkerd, 'Verily, the
issue of clemency hath been a provision for thee [in thine hour of need].' And they entreated him with the utmost kindness and sent him back to his
own country in all honour and worship Know, then, O King," continued the youth, "that there is no goodlier thing than clemency and that all thou
dost thereof, thou shalt find before thee, a treasure laid up for thee.".? ? ? ? ? How long shall I, in weariness, for this estrangement pine, What while
the spies of severance (106) do watch me all the night?.With this the Cadi's wrath redoubled and he swore by the most solemn of oaths that I should
go with him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I will not go, except the prefect be with us; for, if he be present, he and the officers, thou
wilt not dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and swore an oath, saying, "By Him who created mankind, we will not go but with the
Amir!" So we repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the prefect, and going up, searched high and low, but found nothing; whereupon fear
gat hold upon me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on thee, O ill-omened fellow! Thou puttest us to shame before the men." And I wept
and went round about right and left, with the tears running down my face, till we were about to go forth and drew near the door of the house. I
looked at the place [behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark place that I see?" And I said to the sergeants, "Lift up this jar with me." They
did as I bade them and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and said, "Rummage and see what is under it." So they searched and found a
woman's veil and trousers full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down in a swoon..When the princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept
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and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and said, "O Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not
hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most High decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and
when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me and return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after
me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one
grave.".Sharpers, The Money-Changer and the Ass, The, ii. 41..'Hearkening and obedience,' answered El Ased and flew till he came to the Crescent
Mountain, when he sought audience of Meimoun, who bade admit him. So he entered and kissing the earth before him, gave him Queen
Kemeriyeh's message, which when he heard he said to the Afrit, 'Return whence thou comest and say to thy mistress, "Be silent and thou wilt do
wisely." Else will I come and seize upon her and make her serve Tuhfeh; and if the kings of the Jinn assemble together against me and I be
overcome of them, I will not leave her to scent the wind of this world and she shall be neither mine nor theirs, for that she is presently my soul
(243) from between my ribs; and how shall any part with his soul?' When the Afrit heard Meimoun's words, he said to him, 'By Allah, O Meimoun,
thou hast lost thy wits, that thou speakest these words of my mistress, and thou one of her servants!' Whereupon Meimoun cried out and said to
him, 'Out on thee, O dog of the Jinn! Wilt thou bespeak the like of me with these words?' Then, he bade those who were about him smite El Ased,
but he took flight and soaring into the air, betook himself to his mistress and told her that which had passed; and she said, 'Thou hast done well, O
cavalier.'.? ? ? ? ? Great in delight, beloved mine, your presence is with me; Yet greater still the miseries of parting and its bane..?THE FIFTH
OFFICER'S STORY..Two months after this occurrence, there came to me one of the Cadi's officers, with a scroll, wherein was the magistrate's
writ, summoning me to him. So I accompanied the officer and went in to the Cadi, whereupon the plaintiff, to wit, he who had taken out the
summons, sued me for two thousand dirhems, avouching that I had borrowed them of him as the woman's agent. (117) I denied the debt, but he
produced against me a bond for the amount, attested by four of those who were in company [on the occasion]; and they were present and bore
witness to the loan. So I reminded them of my kindness and paid the amount, swearing that I would never again follow a woman's counsel. Is not
this marvellous?'.So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the price of that which thou hast
eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day forbidden (15) to me, if he gave
me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and went out and [would have] made off, without
aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who returned his abuse; whereupon he dealt him a
cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise, they came up to them and said to them, 'What is
this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and the cause hath a tail!' Whereupon,
'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and [but] a quarter of the price is spent.
Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to do, at the mention of the tail; and I, O my brother,"
added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, iii. 10..Fourth Officer's Story,
The, ii. 142..The Twenty-Seventh Night of the Month.After this the king sat, with his son by his side and the viziers sitting before him, and
summoned his chief officers and the folk of the city. Then the prince turned to the viziers and said to them, "See, O wicked viziers, that which God
hath done and the speedy [coming of] relief." But they answered not a word and the king said, "It sufficeth me that there is nothing alive but
rejoiceth with me this day, even to the birds in the sky, but ye, your breasts are straitened. Indeed, this is the greatest of ill-will in you to me, and
had I hearkened to you, my regret had been prolonged and I had died miserably of grief." "O my father," quoth the prince, "but for the fairness of
thy thought and thy judgment and thy longanimity and deliberation in affairs, there had not bedded thee this great joyance. Hadst thou slain me in
haste, repentance would have been sore on thee and long grief, and on this wise doth he who ensueth haste repent.".Looking to the Issues of
Affairs, Of, i. 80..It is said that El Mamoun (164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and saw her moving her lips and
muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for that I slew thy son and
despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then saidst thou?" Quoth she,
"Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she replied, "I said, 'God
confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander of the Faithful [Haroun er
Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my clothes and go round
about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him go to the kitchen and
swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and filthier than thy mother;
(167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my unlucky insistance] the cause
of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away, saying, "God curse the
importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she acquainted him with that matter..? ? ? ? ? When clear'd my sky was by the sweet of
our foregathering And not a helper there remained to disuniting Fate,.When the king heard the vizier's story, it pleased him and he bade him go to
his house..There was once a man of the Arabs who had a number of sons, and amongst them a boy, never was seen a fairer than he of favour nor a
more accomplished in loveliness, no, nor a more perfect of wit. When he came to man's estate, his father married him to the daughter of one of his
uncles, and she excelled not in beauty, neither was she praiseworthy of attributes; wherefore she pleased not the youth, but he bore with her, for
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kinship's sake..? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dccccix.Presently, up came the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and Mesrour and the old woman and
entering, found Aboulhusn and his wife both stretched out [apparently] dead; which when the Lady Zubeideh saw, she wept and said, "They ceased
not to bring [ill] news of my slave- girl, till she died; methinketh Aboulhusn's death was grievous to her and that she died after him." (39). Quoth
the Khalif, "Thou shalt not forestall me with talk and prate. She certainly died before Aboulhusn, for he came to me with his clothes torn and his
beard plucked out, beating his breast with two bricks, and I gave him a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to him, 'Go, carry her forth [and
bury her] and I will give thee a concubine other than she and handsomer, and she shall be in stead of her.' But it would appear that her death was no
light matter to him and he died after her; (40) so it is I who have beaten thee and gotten thy stake.".Meanwhile, the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis and
his son Es Shisban set out, as we have said, with their troops, who were of the doughtiest of the Jinn and the most accomplished of them in valour
and horsemanship, [and fared on till they drew near the Crescent Mountain], When the news of their approach reached Meimoun, he cried out with
a great cry to the troops, who were twenty thousand horse, [and bade them make ready for departure]. Then he went in to Tuhfeh and kissing her,
said to her, 'Know that thou art presently my life of the world, and indeed the Jinn are gathered together to wage war on me on thine account. If I
am vouchsafed the victory over them and am preserved alive, I will set all the kings of the Jinn under thy feet and thou shall become queen of the
world.' But she shook her head and wept; and he said, 'Weep not, for, by the virtue of the mighty inscription engraven on the seal-ring of Solomon,
thou shall never again see the land of men! Can any one part with his life? So give ear unto that which I say; else will I kill thee.' And she was
silent..My heart will never credit that I am far from thee, ii. 275..Calcutta (1814-18) Text..When a year had elapsed, there came to the city a ship,
wherein were merchants and goods galore. Now it was of their usance, from time immemorial, that, when there came a ship to the city, the king
sent unto it such of his servants as he trusted in, who took charge of the goods, so they might be [first of all] shown to the king, who bought such of
them as befitted him and gave the merchants leave to sell the rest. So he sent, as of wont, one who should go up to the ship and seal up the goods
and set over them who should keep watch over them..48. The Thief and the Money-Changer ccxliv.? ? ? ? ? Sore, sore doth rigour me beset, its
onslaughts bring me near Unto the straitness of the grave, ere in the shroud I'm dight.
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